CANADIAN DEXTER CATTLE ASSOCIATION

MINUTES OF DIRECTORS’ MEETING MAY 10, 2012
A meeting of the Canadian Dexter Cattle Association Board of Directors was held by teleconference on May 10, 2012
Present: Adrian Hykaway (President), Brenda Pollard (Vice-President), Cathy Heinzelman, Allyn Nelson, Angie Peladeau, Ron Black (Recording Secretary)

Absent: Jason Beaton 
President Adrian Hykaway called the meeting to order. There was no objection to the meeting being taped.
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS:

Moved by Allyn Nelson that the minutes of the Directors’ meeting held February 9, 2012 be adopted as circulated. Seconded by Brenda Pollard. Carried.
BUSINESS ARISING FROM MINUTES: None
REPORTS: 

a) FINANCIAL REPORT: Ron Black presented the financial report. As of April 30, 2012, the Association had revenue of $5,314 and expenditures of $3,339 for a surplus for the year thus far of $1,975. At this time, the Association has 89 paid members for 2012. There have been 31 animals registered and 40 transferred so far in 2012, compared to 68 registrations and 56 transfers at the same time in 2011.   
b) Annual Meeting: No report as Jason Beaton was absent. 
c) Survey Results: Adrian Hykaway had circulated both a detailed compilation of the survey results and a summary. It was noted that many of the respondents had expressed interest in knowing what other members are doing with Dexters. It was therefore a consensus that this start with profiles of the directors being included in the Newsletter, and that the President and Vice-President be featured in the June Newsletter. 

Angie Peladeau noted another point from the survey that several respondents expressed interest in receiving the Newsletter by e-mail. This would help to reduce costs. This would be especially so with those going to the foreign associations. Ron Black volunteered to compile the e-mail addresses for the foreign associations. Association members will be contacted to see if they would be willing to receive the Newsletter by e-mail. 

Cathy Heinzelman said that quite a few members had indicated that they would accept a modest increase in membership fees, and she suggested that the fee be raised to $70.00, which she did not think was excessive. Angie Peladeau expressed her concern that even though the association could definitely use the additional money, an increase may well mean fewer members renewing. Ron Black noted that the association has a history of a certain number of members not renewing each year. Allyn Nelson stated that he did not think the fees should be raised as there just is not the return with Dexters that there is with other breeds.  This is in part due to the lack of commercial herds using Dexters and being a market for breeding stock.       
Cathy Heinzelman then stated that if some money is going to be saved by circulating the Newsletter by e-mail, then she would suggest that the idea of an increase be deferred for a year. There was consensus with this.         
d) Newsletter: Brenda Pollard reported that she had begun to look at formatting the Newsletter. She stated that she would contact Jason Beaton to work out how the Newsletter would be produced. Directors were asked to submit reports by May 20th.    
e) 4-H: Angie Peladeau reported that the interest is there in Dexters for 4-H but the supply of suitable calves is very limited. A discussion started on whether the CDCA 4-H awards should be available to those 4-H members using Dexter cross animals, whereas now the calf must be a purebred. This was deferred to a later item on the agenda. 
f) Webmaster: Angie Peladeau reported that the transition from Kathy Stevenson to Simone Benjamin is in progress. Kathy had graciously offered to send Simone the funds she had been paid to cover hours that she had not spent on the website. This was accepted with thanks. It was agreed that Angie send a card of appreciation to Kathy for her service to the Association, and that Brenda Pollard send a card of appreciation to Graham Dalziel for his service editing the Newsletter. .   
g) Promotional Items: Cathy Heinzelman reported that she purchased additional zipper pulls as wells as magnets. She will be ordering some new hats. If she cannot attend the Annual Meeting, she will send Adrian a box of items to sell at the meeting.    

h) Membership: Brenda Pollard reported just three packages sent out since the last meeting. Referring back to an earlier discussion regarding members not renewing, it was agreed that Ron Black send a list of those members to the directors and that each director attempt to contact the people in their province on the list. It was noted that some of those will renew but probably not until they apply to register or transfer animals.      
i) CLRC Annual Meeting: Allyn Nelson reported briefly on the Canadian Livestock Records Corporation meeting. He noted particularly presentations by Jim Donaldson, a swine exporter, and by David Trus, Animal Registration Officer at Agriculture Canada. Allyn reported that David had made it clear that livestock people need to work together to face the challenges posed by the animals rights movements. Ron Black volunteered to ask David’s permission to include the notes from his presentation in the Newsletter. 

NEW BUSINESS: 

a) Atlantic Beef Ad: Ron Black reported that this ad is up for renewal. In answer to the question of what response had been received from it, he indicated that it had been minimal. Most of the inquiries now seem to come through the website.  
Moved by Cathy Heinzelman that the advertisement in Atlantic Beef not be renewed at this time, Seconded by Angie Peladeau. Carried. 

b) 4-H Projects: Discussion resumed on whether the association 4-H awards should be available to members using calves with just one Dexter parent. Allyn Nelson said that he favored this as it would put Dexters on a more equal footing with other breeds. While first it was expressed that the sire must be the Dexter, after further discussion it was felt that an animal with a Dexter dam should also be acceptable. 
Allyn Nelson also mentioned that the 4-H program favors calves born in January and February, but few Dexter calves are born in those months.     
Moved by Allyn Nelson that the CDCA provide awards to 4-H members showing a calf that has at least one registered Dexter parent. Seconded by Cathy Heinzelman. Carried.   

c) PHA Testing: Ron Black had circulated information to the directors regarding PHA testing. A very recent development is that Igenity has been purchased by Neogen and that submissions for the testing are now to be made to GenServe Laboratories. It has not been determined whether the test will actually be done in Canada or in the United States but GenServe will be the contact. 


There had also been information circulated that different labs doing the test are using different tests. An e-mail from Dr. Jon Beever explaining the situation had also been circulated. Igenity performs a test specific to Dexters, while Pfizer is using the more general test that also is used for Shorthorn and Maine-Anjou. Dr. Beever had confirmed that the results of other tests are valid. Ron Black updated the directors that most of the results received have been from Igenity, but one breeder had tested at Pfizer. 
After considerable discussion, it was agreed that current results from Pfizer be accepted and allow registration of those animals, but that the CDCA will recommend to breeders that they use the Igenity test in the future, especially now that those samples are to be sent to GenServe. Information will be placed in the Newsletter and on the website to this effect. 
It was noted that since the offspring of two animals that have tested PHA fee will be free as well, making a test on those animals unnecessary, an amendment should be made to the rule that says that 
all bulls must test PHA free in order to be registered. After discussion regarding other possible amendments, it was decided that Ron Black will send out a first notice of the Annual Meeting with a nomination form and a call for any amendments to the constitution. 
      Angie Peladeau and Cathy Heinzelman shared information regarding testing for the A2A2 gene which, if present, contributes to the health benefits of the milk.  

d) Other Business: Allyn Nelson expressed his concern that the association does not register bulls that test as PHA carriers, but does not prohibit the registration of dwarf animals. He did not feel that this made sense, and that blood lines are being, and will be, lost because of this and the cost of the extra testing.  He stated that in his mind chondrodysplasia (dwarfism) is a much bigger problem than PHA and that, therefore, bulls testing as carriers of dwarfism should not be registered either. He further indicated that perhaps the heifers that are carriers of chondrodysplasia should not be registered either. It is the inconsistency that bothers him. Cathy Heinzelman did state that some breeders want smaller animals and thus breed for the smaller size.        
NEXT MEETING: The next meeting will be held in Moncton NB on August 17, 2012.     

ADJOURNMENT: The meeting was adjourned on a motion by Allyn Nelson.   
